# EVALUATION OF THE SOGIE REFUGEE CLAIM AND HEARING PROCESS

**JULY 2017** 







# **COPYRIGHT NOTICE**

The content of this document is protected by Copyright © 2020 Alberta Association of Immigrant Serving Agencies (AAISA). All Rights Reserved. No part of this document including, but not limited to, the text, graphics, images, logos may be modified, reproduced, transmitted, distributed, publicly displayed or utilized for any commercial purpose, in any form, by any means, in whole or in part, without AAISA's specific written permission. This Copyright Notice is an integral part of this document and shall not be removed or altered.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

As we collectively strive to understand the historic and ongoing relationship between settlement and the land on which we are located, AAISA respectfully acknowledges that the province of Alberta is comprised of Treaty 6, Treaty 7, and Treaty 8 territories, and is the traditional lands of First Nations and Métis peoples.

AAISA would like to extend our sincere gratitude to Noel Bahliby, Research and Policy Intern, who prepared this policy brief.



# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Despite Canada's reputation as an accessible and secure country for refugees, sexual minority or Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity and Expression (SOGIE) refugees face unequal and harsh treatment throughout the claim process. Due to unchecked practices, stereotyping and societal assumptions, SOGIE refugees experience higher levels of risk, barriers, and vulnerability than other refugee claimant classifications. The current lack of institutional knowledge, familiarity, and experience has hindered the ability of the Canadian government to properly respond to the needs of SOGIE refugees. The difficulties faced by SOGIE refugees particularly worsened in 2012 after the Government of Canada passed Bill C-31 Protecting Canada's Immigration Act to limit the amount of ineligible refugee claims and reduce system backlogs.<sup>1</sup> The new law resulted in the distortion of the sexual minority refugee claim process, as the Immigrant and Refugee Board of Canada (IRB), the agency that handles and processes refugee claims, left its adjudicators with the responsibility of determining which claims are authentic from those which are not, despite a lack of knowledge of the LGBTI (Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Intersex) community. This knowledge deficit quickly developed into irregular hearing practices, including invasive interviews, illogical determination methods, and arbitrary rulings for claimant acceptance. The IRB addressed the various issues surrounding the claim process by releasing guidelines that include reforms and improvements.<sup>2</sup> The policy brief explores the current state of sexual minority refugee claimants in Canada and Alberta, the modern issues faced by the social group, and analyzes whether the guidelines are sufficient to correct the issues existing within the current claim process.



# INTRODUCTION

In 1991, the Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada (IRB) accepted the first reported sexual orientation refugee.<sup>3</sup> By 1994, Canada officially recognized sexual minorities as a classification of refugee status and saw a large increase in the number of sexual minority refugee claims. Between 1999 and 2002, more than 2,500 persecuted individuals arrived in Canada as Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity and Expression (SOGIE) refugees.<sup>4</sup> Simultaneously, LGBTI (Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Intersex) community members experienced their rights and freedoms expand domestically. Since accepting the first sexual minority refugee, the Canadian government has legalized same-sex marriages, provincial governments began providing unbiased access to government benefits and services, and legal courts have developed precedent to promote LGBTI equality.<sup>5</sup> Canada's progressive policies and attitudes have contributed to its reputation as a sanctuary that welcomes refugees around the world who are under persecution for their SOGIE status.<sup>6</sup>

Coupled with a record high in the global number of refugees, it is expected that an increasing number of asylum seekers are making claims under the sexual minority classification in Canada.<sup>7</sup> Currently, refugee claimants are among the most vulnerable individuals in the province of Alberta as there are limited services and resources geared specifically towards them. This lack of support adds an additional layer of barriers and challenges for SOGIE refugee claimants.



# **INTERNATIONAL CONTEXT**

LGBTI rights and freedoms are a controversial and even deadly topic in many countries around the world and remain the driving force for the SOGIE classification in Canada. Currently, 74 countries or 37% of the United Nations, have declared same-sex physical relations as illegal.<sup>8</sup> If an individual is identified as a member of the LGBTI community in a hostile country, it may lead to severe public harassment and discrimination when accessing employment, housing, and education.<sup>9</sup> Several refugees have revealed that family and community members, and not the state, often administer the punishment for same-sex relations.<sup>10</sup> Punishment for association with the LGBTI community includes public shaming, assault, discrimination, imprisonment, and in some cases, execution by firing squad, hanging, or stoning.<sup>11</sup> The map below highlights the vast



contrast in the response to sexual minorities, ranging from full legal protection to capital punishment.<sup>12</sup>

In some countries, such as Uganda and Indonesia, it is legal to identify as a sexual minority; however, there are laws in place to limit any forms of sexual engagement, physical relationships, or any non-traditional heterosexual or cisgender association.<sup>13</sup> Individuals may also be criminally charged for contracting an STD such as HIV/AIDS, which is typically associated with the LGBTI



community.<sup>14</sup> Association with either the community or its stereotypically associated diseases may also limit an individual's access to employment, social services, and housing.<sup>15</sup> Recently, government authorities in Chechnya arrested more than one hundred men suspected of engaging in illegal sexual acts and relationships.<sup>16</sup> Reports state that those arrested were imprisoned, beaten, tortured, and/or killed.<sup>17</sup> The Chechen case identified the reality that laws are an inadequate safeguard from discrimination, harassment, and violence.

The immense risk under which sexual minorities around the world live under is the reason Canada adopted the SOGIE refugee classification, with the understanding that this unique status category is imperative for sexual minority freedom, expression, and security. Since SOGIE refugees face vulnerability levels beyond those experienced by other refugee classifications, it is essential that Canada improve the hearing and claim process for sexual minorities and require specific supports to supplement the refugee services provided.

# **CANADIAN CONTEXT**

In 2015, the newly elected federal government introduced renewed support for immigrants, refugees, and sexual minorities, including: funding, representation, support, and ambitious goals to increase the number of refugees welcomed into Canada.<sup>18</sup> The 2017 federal budget proposed that \$3.6 million be allocated towards a three-year plan to establish an LGBTI secretariat within the Privy Council Office to support the federally appointed advisor to the Prime Minister in developing and coordinating government initiatives on sexual minority issues.<sup>19</sup> The advisory position is a significant step in improving sexual minorities representation at the national level, and in developing a diverse cabinet. Further, the position represents a major shift in policy from the previous administration, which passed controversial legislation criticized for distorting the LGBTI refugee claim process. Despite efforts to increase LGBTI awareness, the Canadian government has remained unable to address the damages caused by the established system. Thus, the IRB introduced guidelines to improve practices for the entire claim process; however, the impact of the guidelines is too early to measure as they were released in May 2017.

The importance of maintaining a refugee claim process that is fair and supports the dignity of the individual is becoming increasingly urgent as Canada is faced with rising numbers of refugee claimants, particularly as the United States has shed its status as an ideal landing point for global refugees. The number of refugee claimants accepted in Canada annually has reached new heights; from 2013 to 2016, domestic refugee claimants increased from 10,370 to 23,900, with a growing proportion likely falling under the sexual minority social group classification.<sup>20</sup> Between 2013 and



2015, 2,371, or 13% of 18,221 observed asylum claims, were based on sexual orientation.<sup>21</sup> With increasing levels of refugee claims and the growing importance of recognizing LGBTI rights, it is essential Canada continue to develop its SOGIE claim and hearing process to ensure progress achieved nationally for the LGBTI community does not exclude newcomers.

## **ALBERTA CONTEXT**

Recently, Alberta embraced several social advancements to improve the conditions for the LGBTI community, including: the election of three openly LGBTI MLAs (including a cabinet minister), establishment of multiple support centres, and strong support for pride events.<sup>22</sup> The changing Alberta landscape has the potential to leave a positive impact on Alberta, shaping it into an attractive destination for SOGIE claimants. Currently, the province has been experiencing a rise in the number of refugees claiming asylum; between 2013 and 2016, the number of refugee claims increased from 375 to 1,030.<sup>23</sup> Concurrently, settlement agencies such as the Edmonton Mennonite Centre for Newcomers reported increases in the number of sexual minority refugee claimants, specifically gay and transgender identifying refugees.<sup>24</sup>

Even though provincial refugee claimants have access to services and supports, they are subject to disadvantages in neighbouring provinces, and are among the most vulnerable people in the province of Alberta. A critical barrier for Albertan refugee claimants is that they cannot access support from subsidized legal aid when compiling their refugee claim, and cannot access support until after they submit their claim during the hearing process.<sup>25</sup> For claimants that cannot afford a private lawyer, the lack of legal aid before submitting the claim disproportionally affects SOGIE applicants due to the irregular format and lack of precedence for their claim.<sup>26</sup> Additionally, during the period of limbo between application and hearing, SOGIE refugee claimants are more likely to experience difficulty finding housing and accessing certain services due to discrimination such as homophobia, the risk of exposure, and requiring distinct social support.<sup>27</sup> The lack of social support for SOGIE refugees includes societal resentment for sexual minorities, isolation from disapproving family members, and being ostracized by their cultural communities for identifying as a sexual minority.

The lack of social support is worsened by limited access to psychological support with a familiarity of the SOGIE experience, which is especially significant for SOGIE claimants who are often required to recall traumatic experiences of abuse, violence, torture, or targeted killings.<sup>28</sup> An anonymous Albertan psychologist stated the difficulty for therapists to provide support is due to their lack of understanding of the abuse SOGIE claimants face, which attributes to psychological



issues being higher and more prevalent among sexual minorities.<sup>29</sup> The psychologist further described the invasive format of the hearing process, coupled with recalling traumatic experiences, as a total lack of consciousness towards the mental health of the claimant.<sup>30</sup>

A portion of SOGIE claimants end up in homeless shelters where they are exposed to more vulnerable situations as sexual minorities.<sup>31</sup> Provinces such as British Columbia have shelters geared specifically towards refugee and SOGIE claimants to prevent any further mistreatment.<sup>32</sup> Lastly, Alberta claimants are not eligible for government issued I.D., and must carry official court documents to access age-restricted services and facilities (bars, restaurants, etc.), further highlighting the ways refugees have their Canadian integration interrupted.<sup>33</sup>

## **BILL C-31 AND INTERVIEW PROCESS**

In 2012, the federal government of Canada passed Bill C-31 *Protecting Canada's Immigration Act*, with the goal of establishing several provisions to reduce the amount of ineligible refugee claims, eliminate back logs, and slow down the inflow of claimants.<sup>34</sup> The provisions included new processing steps, additional application forms, intensified interview practices, and shorter time periods before hearings; depending on country of origin.<sup>35</sup> Ideally, the added requirements and shorter time frame were designed to deter refugee claimants and reduce the number of applications. However, despite the intentions to limit ineligible refugee claims and reduce the overall inflow, the provisions had an indiscriminately negative impact on SOGIE claimants.<sup>36</sup> SOGIE adjudicators adopted stricter positions to limit the number of ineligible claims within the sexual minority classification, which resulted in the adoption of rigorous interview and hearing practices.

The stricter evaluation policies were adopted by adjudicators with no guidance or training, and left adjudicators increasingly reliant on stereotypical forms of evaluation to determine ineligible claims. These stereotypical views included expectations that claimants should be frequenting LGBTI shops, bars and clubs, or social safe places; engaging and building relationships within their sexual minority community; and getting involved in community outreach and supporting events like Pride and HIV/AIDS centres.<sup>37</sup> Avoiding these various stereotypical activities and credibility builders may result in the adjudicator questioning the authenticity of the claim and even striking it down as ineligible. Adjudicators also have the tendency to assume that all LGBTI individuals attend LGBTI establishments such as bars and clubs regardless of age, income, or ethnicity.<sup>38</sup> In one case, an individual who actively chose to attend general establishments with no preference on sexual expression had their claim considered inconceivable, based on their "ignorance of the gay



reality".<sup>39</sup> These stereotypes are carried out despite the fact that these activities may not fit with the social reality of a refugee who is concerned about their status, freedom of gender expression, or arrival from a low-income developing nation.<sup>40</sup>

Beyond the controversial decisions and determinations made by adjudicators, there is also the imposing use of language, labels, and insensitivity that are unique to the SOGIE interview process. Claimants are currently subject to graphic questioning in which sexuality is used as a determinate of their LGBTI status.<sup>41</sup> Often, SOGIE claimants are not comfortable with the socio-sexual identity categories of lesbian, gay, bisexual, or others used by IRB members during the hearing process, as these terms are fraught with Euro-American racial, gendered, and class qualities. <sup>42</sup> The adjudicators also critically consider claimants that have engaged in heterosexual relations in the past and only recently came out with their gender identity.<sup>43</sup> Just as adjudicators place Western LGBTI stereotypes on SOGIE claimants, they also place racial stereotypes on claimants according to the assumed race or ethnicity. Claimants that identify as a visible minority can be subject to racism as adjudicators allow societal assumptions to influence their decisions. For example, Afro-Caribbean men are typically associated with macho personalities that are usually overtly homophobic.<sup>44</sup> However, Caucasian men are stereotypically more likely to identify as a sexual minority and may have an advantage during the claim process.<sup>45</sup>

Further, claim periods are uncertain as hearing dates are constantly delayed and rescheduled. For the past five years there has been a significantly decline in the number of hearings heard on time. In 2013, 75% of hearings were heard on time, but by 2017 that number had dropped to 44%.<sup>46</sup> The delayed hearings may be attributed to the increase of refugees seeking asylum in Canada, coupled with little to no growth in the IRB or other processing departments.<sup>47</sup> Varying time periods may also be attributed to the impact of the designated country of origin (DCO) clause, which is another policy intended to limit the number of ineligible refugee claims by restricting entry to all claimants originating from countries with a stable government, laws prohibiting discrimination, and/or the state has the capacity to protect minority groups.<sup>48</sup> The policy placed an undue hardship on SOGIE claimants with the use of different hearing periods depending on DCO: 45 days from DCO countries, 30 days for inland claims, and 60 days for non-DCO countries.<sup>49</sup> Contrasting deadlines based on country of origin made it burdensome to prepare an application and build a case, and left sexual minorities at risk of being sent back to their DCO where meeting the basic legal requirement left them vulnerable to abuse, harassment, and possibly death. Several countries around the world have attributed to this issue as they have adopted laws that legalize LGBTI self-identification, but do not actively protect their citizens. Additionally, forms of delays for claim and hearing dates



attribute to the rising cost of extended legal council, placing a burden on provinces subsidizing the service.

#### GUIDELINES

On May 1, 2017, the IRB released nine guidelines to provide principles for adjudicating and managing refugee claimant cases, and reform-hearing practices used during the refugee claimants' evaluation process.<sup>50</sup> The guidelines are meant to support decision-makers, address grievances over the current system, and provide justification for government decisions and actions.<sup>51</sup> The last guideline, titled Guideline 9: *Proceedings the IRB Involving Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity and Expression*, is specific to sexual minority refugee claims.<sup>52</sup> The 12-page document covers terminology, appropriate language, challenges faced by individuals with diverse sexual and gender identities, the importance of protecting sensitive information, principles for assessing credibility, and avoiding stereotyping.<sup>53</sup> In cautioning decision-makers to be aware of their own stereotypes, the guidelines warn adjudicators that they should not assume LGBTI community members:<sup>54</sup>

- Have feminized or masculinized appearances or mannerisms;
- Share the same dynamics and characteristics across cultures;
- Have had same-sex sexual experiences or relations;
- Have refrained from heterosexual sexual experiences or having children;
- Would actively participate in LGBTI culture in Canada, including frequenting gaypredominant areas and social establishments or join community groups.

The guidelines aim to correct the hearing practices of adjudicators by establishing principles for assessing evidence of credibility pertaining to SOGIE claimants.<sup>55</sup> Strategies include allowing claimants to substitute corroborative stories with other forms of evidence as sexual minority refugee claimants have hidden their sexual orientation from family, friends, and community members and do not have anybody to rely upon to prove their story. Adjudicators are also recommended to not question a claimant's sexuality based on their level of activity within the LGBTI community or relationships with similar identifying individuals. Evidence of heterosexual relationships before arriving in Canada is not to be considered as a factor invalidating a SOGIE claim. The IRB recognizes that not every sexual minority embraces their identity immediately and needs time to discover it. Lastly, adjudicators cannot use vagueness, inconsistencies, or material omissions as grounds for designating a claimant as ineligible. There are various causes to an inconsistent claim, such as fear, trauma, cultural traditions, or psychological scars that may leave refugees unable to properly recollect their story of persecution. The guidelines present a shift in



the burden of responsibility from the individual to the system and places a form of accountability on the IRB and adjudicators.

#### ANALYSIS

On a national level, the guidelines are a positive step in addressing several of the issues associated with the claim process.<sup>56</sup> The guidelines recognize the deficiencies of the current claim process and present active steps in addressing questionable practices present in the current system. Although the guidelines were originally released in May 2017, they are too new to determine the impact on the process. There are several areas for reform left incomplete or unaddressed, that may be future areas of reform. Examples include:<sup>57</sup>

- Remove reference letters from the claim process as it has developed into a checklist item and no longer maintains the same value for SOGIE claimants;
- The circumstances in which the claimants arrive in Canada should be irrelevant to the decision process;
- Provide mandatory training for adjudicators;
- Provide training courses for all legal aid lawyers, as some lawyers are not familiar with the SOGIE hearing process;
- Expand the hearing process beyond one adjudicator per case, all claims should have multiple decision makers.

Adopting these reforms may reduce the potential effects of internalized oppression while affirming people's strengths and resiliency, and ensure a successful transition period.<sup>58</sup> The unique needs of refugee claimants in Alberta would benefit from the support of a comprehensive system of care that ensured access to specific support services to facilitate a successful hearing process. Comparable to other refugees in Alberta, SOGIE claimants would especially benefit from legal guidance, appropriate housing, specifically offered services, and access to mental health practitioners. Through the empowerment of refugee claimants and the encouragement of well-informed adjudicators, negative experiences may be limited, and claimants may be protected from further hate and discrimination, potentially developing into a fluid settlement and integration period.

## CONCLUSION

Sexual minority rights, expression, and acceptance are continuously growing and the urgency to provide protection from persecution remains imperative. Canada has built a reputation as a



landing place for persecuted populations, but a lack of knowledge and awareness has led to questionable practices when dealing with the relatively new sexual minority classification. Regarding SOGIE refugee claimants, stereotypical norms were considered during the interview process, pushing individuals into a forced coming out period in which heteronormativity is revealed and adversely effects the claim.<sup>59</sup> The inter-connections between historical, social, economic, political, structural, cultural, and psychological dimensions of migration and sexuality reveal the complex ways in which the Canadian refugee system organizes and defines the refugee experience of sexual orientation and gender identity.<sup>60</sup> The entire process further traumatizes refugees coming from violent and anti-gender expression countries to stigma, mistreatment, and re-traumatization not experienced by other refugee classifications. It is difficult for sexual minority refugees to reveal the conditions of their persecution after trying to hide their sexual identity their whole lives, in addition to the frightening reality of providing detailed accounts of their persecution without support from psychologists, family members, or their cultural community.

Even though it is too early to determine the impact of the IRB guidelines, they point out specific issues with the current process and present strategies for positive change. It is crucial for the settlement and integration sector, IRB officials, and the Government of Canada to gain knowledge on the subject and consider the subtle, yet powerful ways in which historical and contemporary processes of racialization continue to inform our dominant assumptions and world views as they relate to migration, sexuality, and gender normativity. <sup>61</sup> Correcting the invasive and unconventional format of the hearing process for SOGIE claimants will allow the process to dispel issues surrounding dishonesty, mistrust, stereotyping, and racism; this would in turn reaffirm Canada's international image as welcoming and supportive to persecuted populations. Adopting these guidelines in addition to the above recommendations will close the service gap between SOGIE refugee claimants and other classifications. Additionally, it will ensure future SOGIE refugee claimants do not face the same mistreatment and foster a more holistic and welcoming claim process.



#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- Aberman, Tanya. "Gendered Perspectives on Refugee Determination in Canada," *Refuge* 26, no. 2 (2014): 57-66
- Bell, Roberta. "You're not doing stuff alone': Edmonton Pride parade brings together LGBTQ community, allies." *CBC News*, Last Updated June 10, 2017.
  "http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/2017-edmonton-pride-parade-1.4155289"
- Bielski, Zosia. "LGBTQ claimant face unique challenges" *The Globe and Mail*, Last Modified May 5, 2017. <u>http://www.pressreader.com/canada/the-globe-and-mail-alberta-</u>edition/20170505/281505046125815
- "Bill C31 Diminishing Refugee Protection A Submission to The House of Commons' Standing Committee on Citizenship and Immigration." *Canadian Council for Refugees*, April 2012.
- "Canada: A History of Refugee." *Government of Canada*, Last Modified May 26, 2017. <u>http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/refugees/timeline.asp</u>
- "Canada Asylum Claimants by Claim Office Type, Province / Territory of Claim and Claim Year, January 2006 - March 2017." *Government of Canada*, Last Updated March 31, 2017.<u>http://www.cic.gc.ca/opendata-donneesouvertes/data/IRCC\_M\_AC\_0001\_E.xls</u>
- "Chairperson's Guidelines." *Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada*, Last Modified May 1, 2017.<u>http://www.irb-cisr.gc.ca/Eng/BoaCom/references/pol/GuiDir/Pages/index.aspx</u>
- "Chairperson's Guideline 9: Proceedings Before the IRB Involving Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity and Expression." *Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada*, Last Modified May 1, 2017. <u>http://www.irb-</u> <u>cisr.gc.ca/Eng/BoaCom/references/pol/GuiDir/Pages/GuideDir09.aspx</u>
- "Claim refugee protection from inside Canada." *Government of Canada*, Last Modified April 3, 2017 <u>http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/refugees/inside/index.asp</u>



Coubrough, Jill. "'Revolutionary' changes to LGBT refugee claims ensures 'sexuality is not put on trial'." *CBC News*, Last Modified May 3, 2017. <u>http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/manitoba/new-immigration-refugee-board-guidelinesfor-lgbtq-asylum-claims-1.4096500?utm\_content=buffere33f6&utm\_medium=social&utm\_source=twitter.com&u tm\_campaign=buffer</u>

- Easton, Rob. "'Not in my wildest dreams': Gay Syrian refugee snags spot next to Justin Trudeau for Pride parade." *CBC News*, Last Modified July 3, 2016. <u>http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/pride-parade-syrian-refugee-justin-trudeau-1.3659153</u>
- Edwards, Adrian. "Global forced displacement hits record high." *UNHCR*, Last Modified June 20, 2016. <u>http://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2016/6/5763b65a4/global-forced-displacement-hits-record-high.html</u>
- "Find out if you're eligible Refugee status from inside Canada." *Government of Canada*, Last Modified April 3, 2017. <u>http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/refugees/inside/apply-who.asp</u>
- Fenton, Siobhan. "LGBT relationships are illegal in 74 countries, research finds." *Independent, Last* Modified May 17, 2016. <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/gay-lesbian-bisexual-relationships-illegal-in-74-countries-a7033666.html#gallery</u>
- "Find out if you're eligible Refugee status from inside Canada." *Government of Canada*, Last Modified April 3, 2017. <u>http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/refugees/inside/apply-who.asp</u>
- Friesen, Joe. "Syrian exodus to Canada: One year later, a look at who the refugees are and where they went." *The Globe and Mail*, Last Modified January 5, 2017. <u>https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/syrian-refugees-in-canada-by-thenumbers/article33120934/</u>
- Jordan, Sharalyn R. "Un/Convention(al) Refugees: Contextualizing the Accounts of Refugees Facing Homophobic or Transphobic Persecution," *Refuge* 30, no. 2 (2009): 165-182



Keung, Nicholas. "Refugee board creates guidelines for deciding LGBTQ claims." The Toronto Star. Last Modified May 5, 2017. <u>https://www.thestar.com/news/immigration/2017/05/05/refugee-board-creates-guidelines-for-deciding-lgbtq-claims.html</u>

- "Immigration minister orders review of Canada's asylum claim system." *CBC News*, Last Modified June 9, 2017. <u>http://www.ctvnews.ca/politics/immigration-minister-orders-review-of-canada-s-asylum-claim-system-1.3451933#\_gus&\_gucid=&\_gup=twitter&\_gsc=GhblYYc</u>
- "Inland Refugee Society of British Columbia." *Inland Refugee Society of BC*, Accessed on June 20, 2017. <u>http://inlandrefugeesociety.ca/about/</u>
- LaViolette, Nicole. "Independent human rights documentation and sexual minorities: an ongoing challenge for the Canadian refugee determination process," *The International Journal of Human Rights* 13, no. 2-3 (2009): 437-476
- "LGBTQ Refugees are ignored for other priorities." *CBC News*, Last Modified February 8, 2017. <u>http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/programs/metromorning/lgbt-refugees-turkey-1.3971886</u>
- Lopez, German. "A couple wanted to see what it's like to be gay in other countries and filmed their trip." *Vox*, Last Modified November 15, 2015. https://www.vox.com/2015/11/15/9732784/jenni-chang-lisa-dazols-supergays
- Malo, Sebastian. "Canada should offer emergency visas to gay men from Chechnya: LGBT group." *Global News*, Last Modified April 20, 2017. <u>http://globalnews.ca/news/3392995/canadian-visas-for-chechnya-lgbt/</u>
- Malone, Kelly. "'Justice delayed is justice denied': Fewer than half of refugee claims being heard on time." *CBC News*, Last Modified June 7, 2017.
   <u>http://www.cbc.ca/beta/news/canada/manitoba/justice-delayed-is-justice-denied-fewer-than-half-of-refugee-claims-being-heard-on-time-1.4147356</u>
- Murray, David A. B. "Real Queer: "Authentic" LGBT Refugee Claimants and Homonationalism in the Canadian Refugee System," *Anthropologica* 56, no. 1 (2014): 21 32



- Ou Jin Lee, Edward and Shari Brotman. "Structural Intersectionality and Anti-Oppressive Practice with LGBTQ Refugees in Canada." *Canadian Social Work Review* 30, no. 2 (2013): 157 – 183
- "Providing protection to LGBTQ2 refugees." *Government of Canada*, Last Modified May 10, 2017. <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-</u> <u>citizenship/news/2017/05/providing\_protectiontolgbtq2refugees.html?\_ga=2.25363197.1</u> <u>901914791.1495128316-1805110508.1493404312</u>
- Purdy, Chris. "New Kids on the block: Alberta's NDP government a diverse bunch." *CBC News*, Last Modified May 6, 2015. <u>http://globalnews.ca/news/1984206/new-kids-on-the-block-albertas-ndp-government-a-diverse-bunch/</u>
- Rehaag, Sean. "Patrolling the Borders of Sexual Orientation: Bisexual Refugee Claims in Canada," *McGill Law Journal/Revue De Droit De McGill* 53, no. 1 (2008): 59-102
- Sinnema, Jodie. "New Alberta guidelines go beyond bathroom use by transgender students." *Edmonton Journal*, Last Modified January 14, 2016. <u>http://edmontonjournal.com/news/politics/new-resource-will-help-alberta-schools-</u> <u>create-healthy-environment-for-lgbtq-community</u>
- Sherwood, Mathew. "Canada: A safer haven for LGBT refugees." *The Globe and Mail*, Last Modified Dec 8, 2014. <u>https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/worldpride/article19285991/</u>
- Snowdon, Wallis. "Canada saved my life': Surge of LGBTQ refugees seek asylum in Edmonton." *CBC News*, Last Modified Feb 16, 2017. <u>http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/lgbtq-refugees-surge-edmonton-demand-1.3986202</u>
- "Timeline Same-sex rights in Canada." *CBC News*, Last Modified May 25, 2015. http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/timeline-same-sex-rights-in-canada-1.1147516
- "UNHCR issues new guidelines on claims to refugee status based on sexual orientation and gender identity." *Human Rights First,* Accessed June 18, 2017.



http://www.humanrightsfirst.org/2012/11/07/unhcr-issues-new-guidelines-on-claims-torefugee-status-based-on-sexual-orientation-and-gender-identity

Zilio, Michelle. "Canada on track to welcome more than 300,000 immigrants in 2016." *The Globe and Mail*, Last Modified March 9, 2016. <u>https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/ottawa-seeks-to-bring-more-than-</u> <u>300000-newcomers-this-year/article29069851/</u>



#### **ENDNOTES**

<sup>1</sup> Tanya Aberman. "Gendered Perspectives on Refugee Determination in Canada," *Refuge* 26, no. 2 (2014): 57

<sup>2</sup> "Chairperson's Guidelines." *Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada*, Last Modified May 1, 2017.

<sup>3</sup> Nicole LaViolette. "Independent human rights documentation and sexual minorities: an ongoing challenge for the Canadian refugee determination process," *The International Journal of Human Rights* 13, no. 2-3 (2009): 440

<sup>4</sup> Nicole LaViolette. "Independent human rights documentation and sexual minorities: an ongoing challenge for the Canadian refugee determination process." *The International Journal of Human Rights* 13, no. 2-3 (2009): 437-476

<sup>5</sup> "Timeline – Same-sex rights in Canada." CBC News, Last Modified May 25, 2015.

<sup>6</sup> Mathew Sherwood. "Canada: A safer haven for LGBT refugees." *The Globe and Mail*, Last Modified Dec 8, 2014. <sup>7</sup> Adrian Edwards. "Global forced displacement hits record high." *UNHCR*, Last Modified June 20, 2016.

<sup>88</sup> Siobhan Fenton. "LGBT relationships are illegal in 74 countries, research finds." *Independent*, Last Modified May 17, 2016.

<sup>9</sup> Mathew Sherwood. "Canada: A safer haven for LGBT refugees." *The Globe and Mail*, Last Modified Dec 8, 2014. <sup>10</sup> Ibid.

<sup>11</sup> Zosia Bielski. "LGBTQ claimant face unique challenges" *The Globe and Mail*, Last Modified May 5, 2017.

<sup>12</sup> German Lopez. "A couple wanted to see what it's like to be gay in other countries – and filmed their trip." *Vox*, Last Modified November 15, 2015. https://www.vox.com/2015/11/15/9732784/jenni-chang-lisa-dazols-supergays
<sup>13</sup> Zosia Bielski. "LGBTQ claimant face unique challenges" *The Globe and Mail*, Last Modified May 5, 2017.
<sup>14</sup> Ibid.

<sup>15</sup> Mathew Sherwood. "Canada: A safer haven for LGBT refugees." *The Globe and Mail*, Last Modified Dec 8, 2014. <sup>16</sup> Sebastian Malo. "Canada should offer emergency visas to gay men from Chechnya: LGBT group."

Global News, Last Modified April 20, 2017.

<sup>17</sup> Ibid.

<sup>18</sup> Michelle Zilio. "Canada on track to welcome more than 300,000 immigrants in 2016." *The Globe and Mail*, Last Modified March 9, 2016.

<sup>19</sup> "Providing protection to LGBTQ2 refugees." *Government of Canada*, Last Modified May 10, 2017.

<sup>20</sup> "Canada - Asylum Claimants by Claim Office Type, Province / Territory of Claim and Claim Year, January 2006 - March 2017." *Statistics Canada*, Last Modified March 2017.

<sup>21</sup> Nicholas Keung. "Refugee board creates guidelines for deciding LGBTQ claims." *The Toronto Star*, Last Modified May 5, 2017.

<sup>22</sup> Chris Purdy. "New Kids on the block: Alberta's NDP government a diverse bunch." *CBC News*, Last Updated May 6, 2015; Jodie Sinnema. "New Alberta guidelines go beyond bathroom use by transgender students." *Edmonton Journal*, Last Modified January 14, 2016; Roberta Bell. "You're not doing stuff alone': Edmonton Pride parade brings together LGBTQ community, allies." *CBC News*, Last Updated June 10, 2017.

<sup>23</sup> Wallis Snowdon. "'Canada saved my life': Surge of LGBTQ refugees seek asylum in Edmonton." *CBC News*, Last Modified Feb 16, 2017.

<sup>24</sup> Ibid.

<sup>25</sup> Interviews with Immigrant and Refugee service providers, from June 26, 2017 to July 4, 2017.; David A. B. Murray.
"Real Queer: "Authentic" LGBT Refugee Claimants and Homonationalism in the Canadian Refugee System," *Anthropologica* 56, no. 1 (2014): 25



<sup>26</sup> Ibid.

<sup>27</sup> Edward Ou Jin Lee and Shari Brotman. "Structural Intersectionality and Anti-Oppressive Practice with LGBTQ Refugees in Canada." *Canadian Social Work Review* 30, no. 2 (2013): 164, 168-9

<sup>28</sup> "UNHCR issues new guidelines on claims to refugee status based on sexual orientation and gender identity." *Human Rights First*, Accessed June 18, 2017.

<sup>29</sup> Interview with psychologist, July 4, 2017.

<sup>30</sup> Ibid.

<sup>31</sup> Ibid.

<sup>32</sup> "Inland Refugee Society of British Columbia." *Inland Refugee Society of BC*, Accessed on June 20, 2017.

<sup>33</sup> Interview with Immigrant and Refugee service provider, June 29, 2017.

<sup>34</sup> Tanya Aberman. "Gendered Perspectives on Refugee Determination in Canada," *Refuge* 26, no. 2 (2014): 60
 <sup>35</sup> Ibid.

<sup>36</sup> Ibid.

<sup>37</sup> David A. B. Murray. "Real Queer: "Authentic" LGBT Refugee Claimants and Homonationalism in the Canadian Refugee System," *Anthropologica* 56, no. 1 (2014): 25; Sean Rehaag. "Patrolling the Borders of Sexual Orientation: Bisexual Refugee Claims in Canada," *McGill Law Journal/Revue De Droit De McGill* 53, no. 1 (2008): 73

<sup>38</sup> Ibid: 72

<sup>39</sup> Ibid: 73

<sup>40</sup> Ibid.

<sup>41</sup> Jill Coubrough. "'Revolutionary' changes to LGBT refugee claims ensures 'sexuality is not put on trial'." *CBC News*, Last Modified May 3, 2017.

<sup>42</sup> David A. B. Murray. "Real Queer: "Authentic" LGBT Refugee Claimants and Homonationalism in the Canadian Refugee System," *Anthropologica* 56, no. 1 (2014): 26

<sup>43</sup> Ibid.

<sup>44</sup> Ibid.

<sup>45</sup> Ibid: 27

<sup>46</sup> Kelly Malone. "'Justice delayed is justice denied': Fewer than half of refugee claims being heard on time." *CBC News*, Last Modified June 7, 2017.

<sup>47</sup> Ibid.

<sup>48</sup> Edward Ou Jin Lee and Shari Brotman. "Structural Intersectionality and Anti-Oppressive Practice with LGBTQ Refugees in Canada." *Canadian Social Work Review* 30, no. 2 (2013): 169

<sup>49</sup> Kelly Malone. "'Justice delayed is justice denied': Fewer than half of refugee claims being heard on time." *CBC News*, Last Modified June 7, 2017.

<sup>50</sup> "Chairperson's Guidelines." *Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada*, Last Modified May 1, 2017.
 <sup>51</sup> Ibid.

<sup>52</sup> "Chairperson's Guideline 9: Proceedings Before the IRB Involving Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity and Expression." *Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada*, Last Modified May 1, 2017.

<sup>53</sup> Jill Coubrough. "'Revolutionary' changes to LGBT refugee claims ensures 'sexuality is not put on trial'." *CBC News*, Last Modified May 3, 2017.

<sup>54</sup> Nicholas Keung. "Refugee board creates guidelines for deciding LGBTQ claims." *The Toronto Star.* Last Modified May 5, 2017.

<sup>55</sup> "Chairperson's Guideline 9: Proceedings Before the IRB Involving Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity and Expression." *Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada*, Last Modified May 1, 2017.



<sup>56</sup> Nicholas Keung. "Refugee board creates guidelines for deciding LGBTQ claims." *The Toronto Star.* Last Modified May 5, 2017.

<sup>57</sup> Interviews with Immigrant and Refugee service providers, from June 26, 2017 to July 4, 2017.

<sup>58</sup> Edward Ou Jin Lee and Shari Brotman. "Structural Intersectionality and Anti-Oppressive Practice with LGBTQ

Refugees in Canada." Canadian Social Work Review 30, no. 2 (2013): 174

<sup>59</sup> Ibid: 165

<sup>60</sup> Ibid: 162

<sup>61</sup> Ibid.